WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 4 February 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4 February 2019 at 7.00 p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors J Hunt, J Thorne, B Shepherd, W Battishill, V Stock-Williams, W Brown, A Govier, M Barr, R Henley, M Lithgow, J Lloyd
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk), 
182. APOLOGIES

Councillors B Bowrah, L Russell-Cairns, J Reed.
Gill Croucher (Assistant Clerk)
183. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Govier, James and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council.
184. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 7 January 2019, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

185. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor presented his report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. These had included sporting, craft and environmental events as well as celebrating the 10 year birthday for the Rockwell Green Rockets preschool.
186. POLICE REPORT 
PC Hayden Smith attended the meeting and gave a verbal presentation of the police report for the month of January. This included comparative data for the preceding month, and the same month last year.
PC Smith responded to an enquiry about school-age bullying. If on school property this would be dealt with by the school. For an out of school incident, the police might be involved in a supporting role. If criminal acts were involved in the bullying then the police would be involved. The PCSOs go into schools to raise awareness of such issues.

It was also noted that Tonedale Mill remains of concern to the police due to its derelict and potentially dangerous condition. Police contact was ongoing to try and engage with the owners.

187. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME

(a) Isobel Ward (Churches Together - CT) had been unable to attend but her representative asked the meeting to note new details for Churches Together postholders.
An invitation was also extended to join the Wellington in Bloom Group at their Annual Meeting at 7.00 pm on Wednesday 27 February at Bulford Community Centre. Councillor Patrick Berry (Portfolio Holder for Environment) would be the guest speaker, and local ‘green groups’ would be invited.
188. GRANTS
(a) Wellington Wheelers Cycling Club
Wellington wheelers, a local club for cycling enthusiasts, with membership of just under 200 local residents of all ages and abilities had submitted a grant application requesting £1,680 as 50% of the cost of commissioning a feasibility study for a cycle path between Wellington and Taunton. This would be carried out by Sustrans, a national sustainable transport charity. The club were seeking the other 50% of funding from Taunton Deane Borough Council. The application form had previously been circulated to Councillors.
RESOLVED That the grant be approved.

(b) Wellington Lawn Tennis Club

The Lawn tennis club had submitted a grant application requesting a contribution of £500 towards repairs and maintenance of their 2 tennis courts. The work included moss treatment, patch repairs and re-lining. Total cost of the work was estimated at £3,800, and £1,500 of funding had also been requested from the Lawn Tennis Association. The grant application had previously been circulated to all Councillors.
RESOLVED That the grant be approved.

189. THE SOMERSET MEMORIAL WOOD
With approval from Councillors this agenda item was brought forward so that funding issues were discussed consecutively.

Councillors had recently been advised of the Somerset Memorial Wood, a County Council project to plant a memorial woodland commemorating those from Somerset who fought and fell in the first world war. The woodland would be situated in Cheddon Fitzpaine and West Monkton parishes, and donations towards planting and upkeep had been requested. The Mayor’s suggestion to have Wellingtonia trees as the Town Council’s contribution had been accepted.

RESOLVED That a donation of £200 would be offered, to cover 3 Wellingtonia trees with any balance being a general donation.

190. PROPOSALS FOR CONTINUING THE WELLINGTON ONE-TEAM COMMUNITY GROUP

The Town Council had earlier indicated in-principal funding for the Wellington One-Team Community group. Pete Joint (One-Team Co-ordinator) gave a brief presentation about his aspirations to continue the One-team Community group when Taunton Deane Council officially ceases providing the post in the next financial year. Joint funding would enable the Co-ordinator to continue in post for the year, during which other resources could be brought into play. Some funding had also been pledged by Taunton Deane and local schools. Councillors agreed that Wellington retained a strong sense of community spirit and the pooling resources in the one-team model achieved excellent outcomes for residents in many different ways. It was important not to lose the momentum achieved to date.

RESOLVED to commit funding of £11,000 to the Co-ordinator post from the Town Council’s 2019/20 budget.

191. REVIEW OF THE PUBLIC CONSULTATION CONCERNING THE ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE 2019 REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY PARADE AND SERVICE

The Council had recently consulted with the public and local groups concerning the timing of this extremely important event in the town’s calendar. Feedback had been summarised and reviewed by Councillors prior to the meeting. Copies of the report were available for public view. Members of the public and representatives of the Royal British Legion and local churches were present, and some requested to address the meeting: the Council’s Standing Orders were suspended to allow all those who wished to speak to do so. Those who took to the floor were clear that they wished the Remembrance Sunday Parade and Service to continue in the afternoon as had been the tradition for many years. Councillors then spoke in turn to support this view.

RESOLVED that there should be no changes to the traditional timing of the Remembrance Sunday Parade, which will remain at 3.00pm.
192. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Neighbourhood Plan (NP) Working Group
The Working group had met on 22nd January and agreed to re-commence the work required to create a Neighbourhood Plan for Wellington. Ann Rhodes (Taunton Deane Borough Council Planning Policy Officer) had kindly agreed to give a presentation about the NP process to Councillors on 7 February at 6pm in the Council Chamber. All Councillors were encouraged to attend as the NP is a long-term and potentially costly piece of work for the benefit of all constituents; the more people involved, the more likely the NP will be tackled successfully.
(b) Town Centre Working Group

Pop-up-shop – the draft lease was being checked for legal soundness and a manager was in place to start running the shop once the lease was ready. Items currently in the shop window are there as a stop-gap and not related to the Council’s activities.
The Film Festival was now scheduled for 2020 with timings and venues to be confirmed as the project progresses.
(c) Detached Youth Working Project

An offer had recently been received for detached Youth Working around the town. Activities would be wholly funded through Youth Investment and Lottery grants. A male and female Youth Worker, previously unknown to local youth, would seek to engage with the young people who tended to avoid contact of this sort. The Police would partner in some of the activities and the project would continue for around 18 months.

193. PROVISION OF LITTER BINS ON THE A38 APPROACH TO WELLINGTON

Costings had been circulated to Councillors for the provision and emptying of 4 new floor-standing litter bins. These would be 2 on each side of the road at the bus stops by Coles Farm, and the Cade’s Farm development. Previously a private resident had put out plastic bags for litter, and the practice then taken on by the Council’s street-cleaning team. It was noted that the resident continues to carry out regular litter picks along this section of the A38. Costs were broken down as to purchase and installation which would be a one-off cost,  then weekly emptying which would be ongoing.
Councillors were unanimously in favour of having the area smartened up with the provision of bins, however one of the bins would be situated within the neighbouring parish of West Buckland.  Some Councillors expressed opinion that this should therefore not be funded by the Town Council, and discussion took place. Concern was also raised about Cades Farm where residents also wanted litter bins. As this area was not yet adopted this could not be addressed by the Council.
Once all points of view had been aired a resolution was proposed to install all 4 bins, and a vote was taken with 7 Councillors in favour and 4 against. 
RESOLVED by majority vote to install 4 bins and for the Clerk to liaise closely on the matter with West Buckland Parish council.
RESOLVED that a letter of thanks on behalf of the Council be sent to the private resident who carries out litter picks in the area.
RESOLVED to schedule a future audit of litter bins within the parish.
194. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2018 to 31 December 2018 was £244,282 and the expenditure for the same period was £201,617. A detailed explanation of the figures was provided, and some queries answered, with a few further queries to be reported on at the next meeting.
RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
195. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-

(a) Somerset County Council – £630.76 – Superannuation for Clerk

(b) Somerset County Council – £91.40 – Pension Fund deficit

(c) Chess - £101.46 – Office broadband and telephone

(d) EDF – £84.76 Rackfield street lighting

(e) AIS – £115.20 – Office Cleaning 

(f)  TDBC – £135.00 – Repairs to Longforth Road Public Conveniences 

(g) TDBC – £456.00 – Traffic management at Christmal Light switch-on event

(h) TDBC – £1163.40 – 2017/18 Longforth Road Public Conveniences business rates

(i)  TDBC – £1800.00 – 2018/19 Longforth Road Public Conveniences business rates

(j)  St Johns School – £357.00 – School crossing patrol contribution

(k) Judith Goss florists – £52.00 – Rockwell Green Cemetery flowers

(l) Society of Local Council Clerks – £350.00 – Town Clerk Professional qualification enrolment fee

(m) Community payback scheme – £36.00 – contribution to path and grounds clearance

(n) SLCC – £468.00 – CiLCA training course

(o) Town Clerk – £66.16 – Travel expenses

(p) Hinewood – £10.00 – Window cleaning (October)
(q) TDBC – £96.00 – Planning Officer attendance fee

(r) Suretek – £21.78 – PAT testing for Council Office

(s) SALC – £170.00 – Training Day for Clerk and Assistant Clerk

(t) Arboricare – £1725.00 – Tree works at allotment

(u) Konica Minolta – £132.73 – Office photocopier hire

(v) Glasdon – £1134.00 – Purchase of 2 benches for town centre

(w) Water2Business – 66.66cr – Net credit after most recent bill settled

The meeting ended at 8.30 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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